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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, September 5, 2008
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Let me add my words of welcome to everyone for the first University System of Maryland (USM) Board of Regents meeting of the new academic year.  I especially want to welcome our new regents—Norman Augustine, Frank Reid, and Joshua Michael—to their first “official” Board meeting.  On behalf of the presidents and the entire USM family, let me express our appreciation to you for your willingness to serve in this leadership capacity on our behalf.
Let me also express my appreciation to Jennie Hunter-Cevera and UMBI for hosting this meeting.
We have several matters to cover today, as well as the Regents’ Staff Awards to present, so I will keep my report brief.  As usual, I will begin with a few noteworthy items that deserve recognition. Actually, there are so many notable highlights that I will have to be selective, but I am giving you a printed version of my remarks.  I encourage you to read the written report, which provides a fuller account of the extraordinary activities taking place on our campuses.
I begin with our “host” today, the University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute (UMBI).  I am pleased to note that UMBI was recently awarded a $2.5 million federal contract to develop a threat detection system.   Under contract with the Department of Defense, researchers from both UMBI and the University of Maryland, at College Park (UMCP) will work on using sophisticated and innovative biological processes to create a new generation bio-sensors that detect and report bio-terrorism threats.   UMBI is also partnering with the University of California – Berkeley in a three-year award to develop more efficient and effective bio-fuels, further advancing this institution’s vital role in the USM’s Sustainability Initiative.

Elsewhere across the USM, five institutions--Bowie State University (BSU); Coppin State University (CSU); University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP); University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES); and University of Maryland University College (UMUC)--have been ranked in the nation's Top 100 African-American undergraduate degree producers by Diverse Issues in Higher Education.  When you add in the fact that The Princeton Review ranks the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) second on its Diverse Student Population List, you realize that more than half of our degree-granting institutions have just been recognized nationally as being on the front lines in the area of diversity.  This is indeed a tremendous achievement and underscores the progress we can—and must—make in another key initiative: Closing the Achievement Gap.
We also saw success in the latest edition of U.S. News & World Report's annual college rankings: 
· Both Salisbury University (SU) and Towson University (TU) were ranked among the top-10 Public Universities—Master’s category (North). 
· UMBC was ranked fifth among "up-and-coming" national universities.  
· UMCP maintained its ranking of 18th among U.S. Public Universities with specific gains: 
· The Robert H. Smith School of Business rose from 21st  to 17th  in the overall business rankings and the A. James Clark School of Engineering advanced four places, from 25th to 21st . 

· And—for the second consecutive year—UMES was ranked in the top tier of America’s Best Black Colleges.
Elsewhere across the USM . . . 

At Frostburg State University (FSU), President Jonathan Gibralter was selected by the national organization “Outside the Classroom” to receive its Presidential Leadership Award in recognition of FSU’s campus-wide efforts to stop alcohol and drug abuse. This is a very special award.  It was created by the American Council of Education in partnership with the Association of Governing Boards, several other higher education associations, and two foundations.  This is the first year of the award and Jonathan was chosen from a list of some 20 or so finalists.  In making the award to Jonathan, ACE officials said, “This inaugural award recognizes Jonathan C. Gibralter, president of Frostburg State University, for his success in promoting a vibrant intellectual and social climate that de-emphasizes the role of alcohol."  In addition to the recognition, Jonathan received a $50,000 award, which he plans to dedicate to the campus’ alcohol abuse programs.  
Thanks to a contribution of more than $225,000 from AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, FSU will also introduce a wellness initiative to promote health practices and education among college students and the local community.  In addition, FSU made the grade in having a green campus when it received a score of 85 in the Princeton Review’s “Green Rating” of colleges.
In other “Green” news, the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), working with the utility technology company Comverge, achieved an electricity load reduction of more than 20 million kilowatt-hours in two years. That is enough energy to power approximately 2 million homes for two months.  In addition, with the appointment of the Hon. Mary Ellen Barbera to the Court of Appeals of Maryland, EVERY judge on Maryland's highest court is a graduate of the University of Maryland School of Law.  The only exception is Chief Judge Robert Bell, who attended Harvard.  But we all know that UMB has been claiming him as an honorary graduate for years!
Coppin State University (CSU) was inducted into the Computerworld Honors Program for innovative use of information technology, having been nominated by Microsoft for its innovative use of classroom capturing technology.  Coppin and USM are also looking forward to the installation of Dr. Reginald Avery next month as the University’s 5th President.
UMES has successfully implemented the Department of Labor’s Wi$e-Up program, targeted to Generation X and Y women to improve their financial skills.  UMES is the first historically black university to offer the Wi$e-Up. 

UMUC has recently signed a memorandum of understanding with the California State University (CSU) system that aims to allow students to more easily transfer credits between UMUC and any of the CSU campuses, which will significantly benefit U.S. military personnel.  In addition, UMUC’s director of diversity initiatives, Ernesto Santos-DeJesus, received the 2008 President’s Award from the American Association for Affirmative Action.
Our regional education centers continue their growth, with the University of Maryland School of Nursing expanding its class size at the Universities at Shady Grove (USG) in response to the severe shortage of nurses.  At the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH), a new program beginning this fall will offer courses in criminal justice in partnership with UMUC.  In fact, USMH is the fastest growing segment of the USM.
Don Boesch, vice chancellor of environmental sustainability for USM and president of the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES), has been very busy in both capacities, giving presentations regarding the just completed Maryland Climate Change Impacts Assessment and the forthcoming report of the Maryland Climate Change Commission to the Maryland Chamber of Commerce, the Metropolitan Washington Council of Governments, and the Greater Washington Board of Trade.  In addition, UMCES researchers played a large role in developing the first ever assessment of the impact of climate change specifically on the State of Maryland. The report, Global Warming and the Free State, was released as part of the Maryland Commission on Climate Change's Plan of Action.
The System Office has had an eventful summer as well.  

· We have redesigned our home page--www.usmd.edu--to enhance navigation, provide easy links to the site's resources, and to highlight USM’s 20th Anniversary. 
· Chairman Kendall and I took part in a U.S. Department of Education summit that highlighted USM’s Effectiveness and Efficiency initiative as one of three national higher education "success stories."
· And we named three Elkins Professors, the first permanently endowed, university system-wide professorship:
· Brian Polkinghorn, executive director of the Center for Conflict Resolution at SU, to expand the activities of the university's conflict analysis and dispute resolution program. 

· David Yager, distinguished professor of visual arts at UMBC, to fund the Innovation and Design Lab, creating and publishing new knowledge in the health and wellness industries. 
· Ilia Baskakov, associate professor at UMBI’s Medical Biotechnology Center, to fund research into the generation of electricity through photosynthetic microbial fuel cells--a sustainable, completely carbon-dioxide-free approach for producing electricity. 
One final highlight I want to mention is the tremendous success we are having with the capital campaign.  Our universities have been extraordinarily successful in creating a culture of philanthropy and strengthening their fundraising infrastructures.  Just three years into the seven-year fundraising initiative, the USM federated campaign has raised $1.01 billion toward the goal of $1.7 billion.  We have received more than 120 gifts in excess of $1 million, with numerous contributions in excess of $5 million. And more than one-third of monies raised by the federated campaign have been for need- and merit-based scholarships for students.  Some recent highlights:

· Salisbury University was honored by the Council for Advancement and Support of Education (CASE) for its private fundraising work with the 2008 CASE-Wealth Engine Awards for Overall Improvement of its superior fundraising programs.

· Towson University passed the $30 million milestone on the way to meeting its $50 million goal, with more than $1 million from the university’s endowment during the current fiscal year being made available to provide scholarship assistance.

· The University of Baltimore (UB) announced the largest private donation ever received by the institution, a $5 million donation from UB School of Law alumnus Peter Angelos.  The dollar-for-dollar matching pledge will be used to support construction of a $107 million law building at Charles Street and Mt. Royal Avenue.
Let me turn now to a few other items . . .
I’m sure everyone has seen the recent news reports indicating another challenging year in Annapolis.  With the national and state economies still sluggish, estimates are that Maryland could face a shortfall of as much as $1 billion.  Obviously, this prospect could have a significant impact on the state’s and the system’s FY 2009 and 2010 budgets.
Working closely with the Department of Budget and Management (DBM), we have begun the budget planning process for the FY 2010 budget. You will recall that this is a two stage process.  Step one is to reach agreement on so-called mandatory costs, such as benefits, utilities, and other mandated costs.  I’m pleased to report that, as another demonstration of its support for higher education, the administration has agreed to an appropriation that fully covers these mandatory expenses.  Step two of the process, which will play out over the fall, is a discussion of enhancement funding to address important USM and state priorities such as enrollment growth funding, workforce development, and investments to advance the quality of our institutions.  We have a Board retreat in two weeks where we will hear from the presidents and work with them to establish enhancement priorities for the FY 2010 budget.  All of this is taking place in a very uncertain fiscal environment.  I remain confident, however, that the partnership and good-will we have generated with State leaders in recent years will continue to serve us well and that the USM will remain a high priority as future budget decisions are made. 
Finally, it was just one year ago at the Board’s September meeting that I outlined the three initiatives—beyond access, affordability, and excellence—that I wanted us to focus on for the remainder of my time as Chancellor.  I am sure you all noticed that the issues of economic competitiveness, environmental sustainability, and closing the achievement gap were all well-represented among the “good news” item I cited.  I am extremely proud—and touched—that throughout the USM, these critical issues have become true priorities.
In the area of Sustainability . . . 
· Every campus has signed on to the American College & University Presidents Climate Commitment.
· As I noted, many campuses are going the extra mile toward sustainability, with greater energy efficiency, “green” practices, new educational programs focused on environmental concerns, new research initiatives to combat global warming, and many other efforts.

· I highlighted Don’s busy schedule spreading the gospel of sustainability.
· And the state is following our lead, as Governor O'Malley has announced that Maryland will join the USM and other local governments in a long-term commitment to buy wind power and other renewable energy.
I have always said that the USM is uniquely suited to lead—regionally, nationally, and even internationally—on the vital and complex issues of climate change.  Clearly, we are rising to that challenge.

In the area of Enhancing Competitiveness . . . . 

Two USM Task Forces to address competitiveness issues have been appointed:

· The Presidential Task Force on the Research Competitiveness and Economic Development, chaired by UMCP President Dan Mote, will focus on R&D and economic development, with special attention given to technology transfer and innovation.

· The Presidential Task Force on the STEM Workforce, chaired by TU President Bob Caret, will focus on workforce issues, with special attention to teachers.

· Both are expected to report out recommendations in December.

In addition, I am serving as Co-Chair—along with June Streckfus—of the Governor's Statewide P-20 STEM Task Force, which is charged with both ensuring rigorous STEM teaching and learning and increasing the number of degree holders in STEM fields.
In the area of Closing the Achievement Gap . . . 
· Each USM campus has identified the institution-specific factors that lead to the gaps in academic success rates, and developed strategies to address these factors.  
· Implementation begins this fall, with the goal of reducing the academic success achievement gaps by one-half by 2015 and eliminating the gaps altogether by 2020.

And next week, we launch a new initiative that will further advance our efforts along these lines. On Saturday, September 13, we will launch Way2GoMaryland at the Maryland Science Center in Baltimore. Way2GoMaryland is a new information campaign to motivate and encourage more students to begin preparing for college early. The campaign, developed by Anne Moultrie, will target middle-school students and their families, with a particular focus on students who will be the first in their families to attend college as well as students from non-traditional and under-represented groups.

Thanks to the commitment of our lead corporate sponsor--ATK-- and through partnerships with schools, youth programs at churches, and other organizations, Way2Go Maryland is designed to help students and their families navigate the processes of college preparation as well as college and financial aid applications successfully.  The campaign also seeks to encourage more students to embrace the fact that college is both desirable and possible.   In the weeks and months to come, I look forward to relating the campaign’s progress to the Board.
I am proud to note that Way2GoMaryland is a true partnership, with public and private sectors coming together.  And the fact is, it has been this incredible ethic of partnership—the USM working together with our partners in higher education, in government, and in the private sector—that lies at the heart of our success.  It is why we have been successful in Annapolis in recent years, it is why we are making real and meaningful progress on our key initiatives, and it is why the USM will continue to play a critical role in the growth and prosperity of Maryland going forward.
Mr. Chairman . . . . this ends my report.

